TAMWORTH PLANNING BOARD
Draft Minutes

March 24, 2021

6:00 P.M. via Zoom.

1). Call Meeting to Order – The meeting was called to order at 6:01 pm by Sheldon Perry. Present are: Sheldon Perry, Randall Dearborn, Kathi Padgett, Andy Fisher, Betsy Loughran, Pat Farley, Melanie Streeter (Selectmen's Representative), Also present are Loralie Gerard, Wes Smith. Kyle Forest joined the meeting at 6:56 pm. 

Betsy is seated in place of Eric Dube.

2). Election of Officers, Committee Assignments and Priorities: As per 2020/2021 until after the town election and until the May 26th PB meeting.

3). Approval of Minutes: 

· 2/24/21 meeting – Under paragraph 3, Lakes Region Planning line – change “t” to to. Add in - Officers that are on “the Board” right now. Kathi made a motion to approve as amended, Andy seconded. 
Andy – yes

Kathi – yes

Randall – yes

Betsy – yes

Pat – yes

Melanie - abstained
4). Officer and Committee Reports:

· Treasurer’s Report – Randall – received the money for the application we are reviewing tonight.

· Secretary’s Report – tonight we have a public hearing for Nelson Subdivision and a Preliminary Concept Consultation for Craib. 

· Rep to Economic Development Commission – Pat – met last week. Time was spent on talking about Chapter 7 Revisions of the Master Plan. This will be submitted as an amendment to the Master Plan if approved. The Street Fair is up in the air. 

· Lakes Regional Planning Commission – met recently. Broadband was discussed. It is important for Selectmen and Towns to be behind the broadband effort. Each town talks about what is happening in their towns. Some towns are working on Master Plans and ordinances. One is working on a solar ordinance, and another is working on density and lot sizes. Another is working on the short term rental situation.

· Capital Improvement Program (CIP)

· Selectmen’s Rep – Melanie - nothing to report

· Rep to Conservation Commission – Randall – no report for this month. 

· Education – Sheldon – reminder about workshop on April 15 re: right to know and government records. The cost is $40.

Randall spoke about the housing roundtable. Smart growth, duplexes, multi-family housing were discussed. Businesses are being affected in their ability to hire people. Housing Economy Snapshot – will be shown on April 15 – Community and Consequences II – this may be the movie we have already watched.

5). Public Hearing: The hearing was opened at 6:15 pm. Loralie Gerard, Wes Smith, and Robert Nelson are present. The rules of procedure were read by Sheldon. 

· Robert Nelson Subdivision.  Map 217, Lot 21- 425 White Mountain Highway.

Andy made a motion to accept the application as complete, seconded by Kathi. 
Pat – yes

Betsy – yes

Randall – yes

Kathi – yes

Andy – yes 
Loralie presented the application. The property is across from the Tri-County Community Center. It has 17.22 acres. Currently there are 12 rental units. This application is for 16 additional units, which will be sold. Driveway application is pending. DES approval is pending also. The project will be called Highland Place. There are no existing easements or rights of way. Wes does not believe that there are any slopes to consider. The 100 year flood plain is not explicitly marked on the plan. Loralie explained the FP line on the plan. Greg Howard is the scientist who did this work. Loralie spoke about the test pits and the gravel that was found. The dashed lines on the plans are leach beds for the current rental units. Sheldon would like those labeled. One part of this project will have a total of 65 bedrooms, 76 are allowable. Another part will have 6 bedrooms. Both areas are below what is allowed. Andy has concerns about areas that are shown as B slopes that may not necessarily be B slopes. Andy spoke about a high intensity soil study possibility. Sheldon asked about the 4K area for 7/8. It is currently not on there. It needs to be added on as a revision. Units B5-B10 – how far are they from the wetlands delineation? The average is 40-45 feet. The regulation requires 75 feet. Wes shared a report today with Sheldon, regarding the reasons for disapproval, which were radius for driveway, which can be repaired. The second issue is that the septic systems would be under the driveway. What is shown is the 4K area. Septic systems are not planned for driveways. They were also concerned that these were rentals, which they are not. They are units to be sold. Septic systems locations were questioned and discussed. Sheldon spoke about needing a vicinity map location, 1.5” x3” blank space, a legend, location and profile of water and sewer, existing 4k areas and septics, areas in square feet, street classification and widths, 100 year flood plain delineation labeled, 4K area for 7&8, perc test dates and results, and sediment and erosion control features on the plan that is to be recorded. Wes reported that the FEMA map shows no base flood elevation for Zone A. The 100 year flood plain is on Zone A, with no base elevation shown. The area of 21E, the wetland and the special area are not required to meet the density needs of this plan. Andy spoke about erosion control. Mr. Nelson spoke about using an erosion control mix or a silt fence. Wes spoke about drainage swales and negative pitch will prevent runoff into the pond. Andy spoke about having the existing and finish grades reviewed by someone that is more expert in drainage analysis. Sheldon spoke about the following items: an independent engineer review, town driveway, state driveway permit, State building code review approved, State subdivision approval number, and a performance guarantee as being items that are needed for the next plan. Loralie clarified that a town driveway permit is not required. Randall asked about any planned guest parking, and if there is an association, who will be maintaining the road. Wes clarified that there will be an association for the new 16 units. This will cover maintenance of the access area. They are not required to show visitor parking, but a small parking area is being considered near area A12.  The 75' setback for buildings – Wes asked where that is listed so he can review it. It is section 4.d.3 of the regulation. Mr. Nelson would like a list of what is required and what is being requested. Kathi would like the new design to show where the units and the septics are going to be. Each septic will be 22x30 – 660 square feet. They can place a note on the plan that states that the tanks will not be within the 75' setbacks. Pat asked about the square footage per unit planned and the cost estimate of that unit. Andy clarified that we cannot ask for that information. Sheldon clarified the reasons for the independent review of the project for Loralie. These are compliance with the regulations, performance review, and drainage/runoff analysis. Mr. Nelson asked if the Board is requiring this site to have engineering, and then reviewed by another engineer, both paid for by Mr. Nelson. Mr. Nelson proposed using the town engineer to design whatever the Board is asking for. Sheldon requested a revised plan that meets the requirements we have talked about tonight. Mr. Nelson asked if the development project could be broken out into stages. Yes, that is allowable, but each phase would have to meet the requirements of the performance guarantee before the next phase is started. The Board would need legal counsel about the phases. Loralie once again asked for a continuance. She asked about the soils as shown and if they just need to move the boundaries to represent the contours. Is hist mapping being required? Do they need to ask for a waiver? Wes asked when the deadline for plan submission for the next meeting will be. Sheldon would like the Board to have at least 5 days to review. The next meeting is April 28. Loralie asked to amend the initial description to indicate that the 16 units are to be sold. Will the engineer let us know if we need the hist study? Sheldon asked the agents if they have enough information from the Planning Board to create a revised plan prior to five days in advance of the next meeting. Mr. Nelson asked again for what is required and what is requested by the Town of Tamworth. Loralie requested for a continuation of this hearing. If they are not able to produce the items requested. Andy made a motion to continue this hearing to the April 28 meeting, no earlier than 6:15. Kathi seconded. 
Andy – yes

Kathi – yes

Randall – yes

Betsy – yes

Pat – yes

Melanie - yes

6). Old/New Business:

· Richard E. Craib, Subdivision Preliminary Conceptual Consultation.  Map 205, Lot 31 and Map 414, Lot 15- Bryant Mill Rd.

Loralie Gerard presented this item.  She described the two parcels that Mr. Craib owns. One lot of 45 acres abuts Durrell Road. The other lot is west of that with no road frontage. He would like to do a boundary line adjustment to give the second lot road frontage. The total frontage of the first lot is 243 feet. It will not meet the frontage requirements of 200' for each lot. Would the Board like one lot to meet the requirement, or both lots to split the frontage evenly? Topographically, making one lot compliant and leaving the other at 43'. Sheldon mentioned that the two waivers for 80' deficiencies may be the way he would feel about this. Sheldon emphasized that waivers require proof of hardship. The Board seems to agree that two waivers would be preferable.

· PWSF Ordinance- Informing the public. This will be on the ballot, to be voted on May 11. This information should be shared via the Tamworth Exchange, and there is a hope that the Selectmen will make a recommendation on this. Melanie suggested a letter to the editor could be a good idea. The subcommittee will create a document and submit it to the editor and to the Tamworth Exchange. 

7). Work session:

· April 14, 2021 at 6 PM via Zoom- Questions and answers with Susan Slack, LRPC Attorney. Sheldon asked each member to prepare questions in advance to send to her ahead of time so she can be prepared. Send your questions to Sheldon and he will forward to them. 

8). Adjournment – Andy made a motion to adjourn at 8:12 pm, Kathi seconded. The meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully submitted, 

Melissa Donaldson

Planning Board Clerk
